	



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 30 November 2004 starting at 7pm

Present:


Councillor A M Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Finance, Housing Manager, Street Scene Manager, Corporate Policy Officer and the Council's Solicitor.

Also in attendance: Councillors F E Dyson, J Holgate, B Jones, R E Sherras and J S Sutcliffe. 

543
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors C Holtom and J McGowan.

544
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 12 October 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

545
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

546
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

a)
Rukhzana Nabi of Indigo Training, the Council's independent Tenant Advisor addressed the Committee with regard to item 5 on the agenda relating to the Housing Options Appraisal.  She informed the Members that she had been working with the tenants for approximately seven or eight months looking at all the issues and options available to the Council.  Public consultation had been undertaken and numerous tenants interviewed.  All this information had been fed back to the Tenants Working Group who had recently voted 14:2 in favour of stock transfer.  She stated that the tenants aspirations and expectations were not unrealistic and that although they appreciated the Council's decision to defer the decision on housing options appraisal for a period of six months to allow time for further work, they were concerned regarding this delay and felt that the momentum which they had provided should be kept going.  

b)
Mr Jack Taylor, a Council tenant, addressed the Committee with regard to item 5 on the agenda relating to Housing Options Appraisal and suggested that the Councillors and the Tenants Working Group should meet together to discuss the problems which the Council envisaged.  He stated that the Tenants Working Group were actually looking to the future when they had made their decision to vote in favour of stock transfer. 

547
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Chairman reminded Members that at their meeting held on 11 November, the Housing Committee had considered this item and had decided that a decision on the Housing Options Appraisal should be deferred for a period of six months to allow time for further work and for further dialogue between Members, Officers and tenants.  

The Policy and Finance Committee at their meeting held on 16 November had recommended that the matter should be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee for further consultations with relevant interested parties with a view to a report going back to both the Housing Committee and the Policy and Finance Committee in due course.

As a result of these decisions, the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Committee had discussed the matter and had prepared a draft terms of reference, which they considered should be used when the Committee were considering the future of the Council housing stock of the Ribble Valley Borough Council, with specific reference to the outcome of the Housing Options appraisal.  

The terms of reference were as follows:

1.
To investigate and report on the financial figures and forecasts made by the consultants Penningtons in the Housing Options Appraisal, particularly reference should be made to:

· the method of modelling and its implications;

· the costing of the Ribble Valley Standard and the Decent Homes Standards as calculated in the Housing Options Appraisal;

· comparisons and benchmarking costs and standards;

· the realism or otherwise of the financial assumptions that specify when the RVBC are unable to meet the costs of the Decent Homes Standards.

2.
To investigate and report on the practicality of transferring the stock to a Housing Association with particular reference to:

· the price and terms of any such transfer;

· the effect of the Ribble Valley Standard;

· the organisation and local control over the Housing Association;

· the effect, if any, on the future development of affordable housing within the borough;

· right to buy proceeds;

· the effect on the finances of RVBC;

· the residual housing functions and powers of RVBC if stock was to be transferred;

· experience of other local authorities.

3.
To investigate and report on the effect on the finances of the Council on keeping the housing stock, with particular reference to:

· the housing Revenue Account;

· all present and possible future Government funding;

· prudential borrowing;

· right to buy proceeds;

· experience of other local authorities.

4.
To investigate and report on the statutory framework and Government Policy relating to the housing stock with particular reference to:

· Government guidelines;

· Government directives;

· effect on failing to comply with Government’s guidelines and directives;

· timetables.

5.
To investigate and report on the RVBC’s policy and action plans (if any) for affordable housing as it relates to the transfer of stock with particular reference to:

· how the transfer of stock or retention will affect the RVBC’s policy on developing affordable housing;

· what are the financial implications if any;

· in view of the small number of Council properties would transfer or retention have any effect on the development of arrangements with other Housing Associations for affordable housing.

Methods

1.
Written submissions from relevant parties.

2.
Questions prepared by the Committee and written replies.

3.
Public select – Committee type question and answer sessions involving:

a.
Consultants

b.
Tenants Advisors

c.
Chief Executive 

d.
Housing Officers

e.
RVBC financial staff

f.
GONW

g.
Tenants

h.
Housing Associations

i.
Members of the P & F Committee

j.
Members of the Housing Committee 

4.
Visiting other local authorities who have similar profiling to Ribble Valley or who have recently undergone the process of stock transfer or are in the process of doing so.

5.
In view of the technical nature of some of the investigations it may be sensible to appoint sub-committees to interview and investigate specific financial questions before they come to the Full Committee. 

The Committee discussed the terms of reference in great detail, it was anticipated that any report arising from these investigations would be completed by 1 June 2005 which would allow the Council to complete their Housing Options Appraisal before the Government Office North West deadline of 23 July 2005.

The Chief Executive informed Members that the Housing Committee had also agreed that a stock condition survey should be carried out.  He anticipated that this would take approximately six months to complete but it would not be a wasted exercise, whichever decision the Council finally made.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the terms of reference relating to the future of the Council housing stock of this Council with specific reference to the outcome of the Housing Options Appraisal as set out above be approved; 

2.
the stock condition survey authorised by the Housing Committee be continued; and

3.
the close contact be maintained with the Tenants Working Group to ensure that they are kept informed of the situation regarding the Council's investigations.

548
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR ORDERS

The Policy Development Officer and the Council's Solicitor submitted a report informing Members about the number, range and duration of Anti-Social Behaviour Orders issued in the Ribble Valley Borough Council area.  The report pointed out that since the year 2000, there had been eight Anti-Social Behaviour Orders issued by the courts in relation to the Ribble Valley.  Currently there were several orders in force and details of these were reported to Committee.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted and the Chief Executive be requested to present it as an annual report but also to include within it a section relating to breaches of Anti-Social Behaviour Orders.  

549
CCTV MONITORING IN THE RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Director of Community Services submitted a report inviting Members about the management and operation of both a fixed CCTV system and the re-locatable cameras that the Council had.

The Street Scene Manager answered questions on the main issues that were regularly raised and informed Members that there was a problem with regards to the re-locatable cameras because the company that had supplied them had gone into liquidation and maintenance of them and spare parts for them were no longer available.  At the present time, they were not in use due to staff shortages.

Members expressed concern that the re-locatable cameras were not being used to their full potential, especially in the village areas. 

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Community Services be noted. 

550
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS REPORT – HALF YEARLY (APRIL TO SEPTEMBER)

The Corporate Policy Officer submitted a report setting out the performance indicators for the first half of the year 2004/2005 which detailed the Council's performance against the Council's ambitions as detailed within the Corporate Plan.  She informed Members that the performance indicators were an important driver of improvement and allowed authorities, their auditors, inspectors and service users to judge how well a service was performing and what needed to be done to bring performance up to levels which were being achieved elsewhere.  The information provided included the cumulative figure/most recent for the year to date.  Some problems had been encountered in collecting some indicators and the Corporate Policy Officer pointed out that some indicators, due to their nature were only collected annually.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Corporate Policy Officer be noted. 

The meeting closed at 9.22pm.
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